MINUTES FOR SIX (6) PUBLIC HEARINGS 

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD TUESDAY, MAY 20, 2014 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Michael Dolan, John Grant, Jeanne Cervin, Vice Chair; Edward Mead, Carl Moore, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Ben Gettinger, Chair.
NOT PRESENT:  Terrence Copeland, Jim Quish
STAFF:    David Sulkis, City Planner; Emmeline Harrigan, Assistant City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
C.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

1. Colberg, LLC v. Milford Planning & Zoning, 86 Pond Point Avenue – Discuss pending litigation.
Chairman Gettinger invited David Sulkis, City Planner; Emmeline Harrigan, Assistant City Planner; Jonathan Berchem, City Attorney, Debra Kelly, Assistant City Attorney and Joe Griffith, Director of DPLU to the Executive Session at 7:37 p.m. and came out of Executive Session at 8:03 p.m.
 PUBLIC HEARING – CLOSE BY:  6/24/2014; EXPIRES ON 8/28/2014
2. 631 ORANGE AVENUE (ZONE R-A) – Petition of the Woodruff Family YMCA for Special Exception approval to construct a climbing wall on Map 107, Block 835, Parcel 7, of which the Central Connecticut Coast YMCA is the owner.
Charlie Clifford, Executive Director of  the Woodruff FamilyYMCA in Milford,  seeking Special Exception and Site Plan approval to construct a climbing wall at the rear of the YMCA property.  This will be used as a tool to encourage teens and pre-teens to work on their physical fitness, develop self-confidence and an appreciation for the outdoors.  He noted the safety factors that were part of this location decision. He discussed why this particular location was chosen for this structure and described how the wall would be constructed.

Nicole Servas, Senior  Program Director, discussed the company, Adventure Builders, who are experienced designers and inspectors of these types of climbing wall structures.
The operations of the wall will be monitored by a yearly inspection by the Connecticut Department of Public Health.  She discussed the State regulations that will be enforced for monitoring the health and life safety aspects of the climbing wall.     
Ms. Harrigan:  Noted the Fire Department was consulted but they indicated they have no jurisdiction because the structure is not occupied.  Inland Wetlands had no comments or concerns regarding this project.
The Board members posed questions regarding safety, liability and maintenance of the wall.

 Chairman Gettinger:  Opened the hearing to the public.  There was no one to speak for or against the public hearing.  The public hearing was closed.
Motion:  For approval by Mr. Nichol.

Second:  Mr. Panzella.

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.

Motion:  Approved.

3.
734 NAUGATUCK AVENUE (NRG/DEVON POWER) -  (ZONE HDD) 


Petition of CB&I Environmental & Infrastructure, Inc., on behalf of Devon Power, LLC, for Special Permit and Coastal Area Management Site Plan Review approval to perform remediation measures within 25 feet of high tide in the Housatonic River, on Map 31, Block 300, Parcel 1, of which Devon Power, LLC is the owner.

Andrea Steele, CBI, Engineers contracted by Devon Power for the design and oversight of the mitigation project.  Noted the location of the project so close to the water and the need for the Special Permit and Coastal Area Site Plan Review.   There will be two components to the project; in water work, which is the dredging and the staging area, which will be in a former parking lot of the Devon facility right next to the water.  This project was planned and coordinated with the DEEP Remediation Bureau, as well as the Army Corp of Engineers.  Also approved by Inland Wetlands.  

Ms. Harrigan:  Referrals were sent to John Gaucher, on which he had no comments.  Also sent to the Harbor Commission and Police Department to notify them there will be increased truck traffic removing the dredged material in the area after the project is completed.

The Board asked questions to which Ms. Steele responded.
Chairman Gettinger:  Opened the hearing to the public.  There was no one to speak for or against the public hearing.  The public hearing was closed.

Motion:  For approval by Mr. Nichol.

Second:  Mr. Mead.

Discussion:  Ms. Cervin amended the motion to condition that the approval is granted for two years.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.

Motion:  Approved.

3. 127-1, 137 BRIDGEPORT AVENUE  (ZONE CDD-2) - Petition Thomas B. Lynch, Esq., for Special Permit and  Site Plan Review approval to convert a café to a private club on Map 18, Block 10, Parcels 15 and 16, of which the Irish Heritage Society of Milford is the owner.

Mr. Mead:  Recused himself from participating in this application.

Thomas B. Lynch, Esq., 63 Cherry Street, Milford CT, representing the Irish Heritage Society of Milford for a Special Permit and Site Plan Review to allow a fraternal club at the present site of the Star Café. Attorney Lynch gave a history of the organization founded in 2006, which went from 80 members to 300 members, participating in charitable and civic organizations; parades as well as social occasions.  In the past few years they have been seeking to have a meeting place, such as those of the Knights of Columbus and the Elks.  

The plans are for cosmetic renovations to the exterior and interior of the property.  There are two structures: the bar and a single family residence, which is part of the purchase package.  Renovations will be made to the house which will be rented to provide income to the Club.

The Club has or will apply for city grants for the façade of the building.  

This will be a private club, members only.  Parties will be sponsored by a club member and will not be open to the public.  Hours will be Thursday through Sunday, Noon to approximately 10:00 PM.

The property will be changed from the present use as a bar to a fraternal club.  Under the CDD-2 zone, there is a buffer that is required.  Attorney Lynch showed on the plans the area where the buffer should be.  Plan is to put flower pots in the area so as not to lose parking spaces.  The plans show a fence to be erected in lieu of the landscape buffer for the rear because it borders on the residential zone.  The adjoining property owner has no objection to having that as a waiver and to not have a fence go up.  There is currently a guard rail that would keep any cars from going into the adjoining property.  

Parking – 11 spaces provided on site.  House on Spring Street has one off street parking space.  There is a town lot across the street with 12 spaces, in addition to adequate spaces on Bridgeport Avenue that would facilitate parking in the evening hours, the prime time that the club will be used.
Major improvement to downtown Devon.  Members will also work to improve the area.

Mr. Sulkis:  No additional comments.

Chairman Gettinger:  Opened the hearing to the public.  There was no one to speak for or against the public hearing.  The public hearing was closed.

Motion:  For approval by Ms. Cervin. 

Second:  Mr. Dolan

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.

Motion:  Approved.

 535-537 BOSTON POST ROAD (ZONE CDD-1) – Petition of James M. Conners for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to expand an auto repair facility and establish a car dealership on Map 65, Block 311, Parcel 10A, of which Connors Properties, LLC is the owner.
Chris Branca, Branca’s Auto.  In business at this location for 13-15 years with Meineke Mufflers who moved out in June.  He would like to occupy the entire space to perform their auto repairs.  The landlord has taken over the whole building so they can perform their repairs and sell some cars.  Hours of operation are Monday to Friday from 8:00 AM to 5:00 PM.  May do some Saturdays from 8:00 AM to 1:00 PM in the future.
James Connors:  The property owner, felt it would be better to have one business on the property and the sale of cars will help pay the additional rent.

Mr. Sulkis:  This application is similar to the previous application where there is a preexisting building and a preexisting situation in terms of buffering.  However, in this case there is a change of use.  The applicant is asking to create a car dealership on which the biggest challenge for the site is providing the required number of parking for the regulations.   The site plan shows parking in the rear and in the front, which does not meet the regulations, specifically in the rear.  
Mr. Connors:  Stated there was more of a parking issue when there were two businesses operating on the one property.  He does not anticipate a problem with parking.
Chairman Gettinger:  Opened the hearing to the public.  There was no one to speak for or against the public hearing.  The public hearing was closed.

Motion:  For approval by Mr. Nichol. 

Second:  Mr. Moore.

Discussion:   Ms. Cervin concerned about the parking and will vote to deny.  

Chairman Gettinger:  Will vote for this application.  Did not hear any reasons for denial other than there may not be enough parking under the regulations.  Not a strong enough reason to deny.
Vote:  Seven members voted in favor of approval.  Ms. Cervin voted against approval.
Motion:  Approved.

4. 230 CHERRY STREET (ZONE CDD-1) – Petition of John Knuff, Esq. to construct retail stores, a restaurant and gasoline station on Map 77, Block 825, Parcel 61, of which SR 230 Cherry Milford LLC and BVS Investors LLC are the owners.

John Knuff, Esq., 147 Broad Street, Milford, on behalf of the two main applicants who are the owners of the property.  The site is 10.85 acres located CDD-1 zone.  Requesting a Special Permit for retail stores in excess of 10,000 SF; a Special Permit for a location approval of a gasoline station pursuant to Section 5.4.3, and Site Plan approval for eating places containing minimum square footage of 2,000 SF, subject to Section 5.5, which is  the liquor regulations, Section 3.16.1.16.   Attorney Knuff distributed photographs of the Special Permit placards, and reduced set of plans to the Board for ease in following the various descriptions by the engineers; architect on the Shop Rite building and a set of plans from the architect on the other retail building.

It has been ten years since the Showcase Cinemas closed.  In that time period there has been a parade of various developers, engineers, retailers and brokers who have examined this site and did not return.  This is a difficult site, given its odd size and shape with two front yards and large buffer requirements, as well as the difficult retail environment.  It might also be due to those people’s lack of vision or confidence in Milford, or a combination of those factors.
It has taken an organization with an established track record in Milford  to take a property with these challenges in development and making them productive and beneficial to the City.  The developer is Ceruzzi Holdings, which controls the two entities that own the property.  Ceruzzi’s earlier achievements in the City include the development of Milford Crossing on the Boston Post Road, and acquiring the Jai-Alai site from the City to the develop Lowes and the Hilton Garden Inn.  These past efforts demonstrate Ceruzzi’s commitment to the City and vastly improving extremely difficult sites.

Ceruzzi Holdings has teamed with a proposed anchor tenant who is nothing less than a pillar of the Milford community.  Harry Garofalo, the owner of the Shope Rite located on Cherry Street.  Harry has earned an impeccable reputation in the City; not only with his customers but with his neighbors in the current store.  This project presents Harry with the opportunity for Harry and his team to build a new state-of the art grocery store in order to provide an even better customer experience and greater employment opportunities.
The applicant is not seeking any advantage, favors, or waivers.  The redevelopment of this parcel meets and exceeds the standards of the regulations and acknowledges and responds to five separate and distinct land use goals.   1)  Will create an attractive entry into Milford along the Boston Post Road, in accordance with the POCD; 2) Responds to the goal of facilitating street oriented development along Cherry Street in a manner that is fully pedestrian accessible.  There is nowhere on the site that you cannot walk to either by means of a sidewalk or cross-walk.  3) Respects the goals of protecting the residential neighbors to the south in a manner that exceeds the requirements of the regulations.  4)  Adhering to the City’s desire for higher quality and visually appealing streetscape and building form as set forth in the architectural regulations of the zoning regulations.  
5)  Also fulfilling the goal of enhancing the beauty of the City and improving the stormwater treatment through a robust landscaping plan that reduces impervious coverage; exceeds the requirement for internal landscapaing; maintains existing mature trees and proposes nearly 200 new trees and over a thousand other plantings.

The layout includes the new Shop-Rite grocery store; a retail store of 25,000 SF, along Cherry Street, for which there is no tenant as yet.  A restaurant pad, tenant presently unknown.  Also a proposed fueling facility right along the Post Road. 

Fueling facilities have become an important and integral part of grocery stores.  This one will be a Shop-Rite fueling facility.  It will have eight fueling positions and there will be a small convenience retail store on that location.

The ZBA has granted a variance for the requirement of a distance from a gas station to a residential zone.  

For a project of this importance, there have been a number of meetings and exchanges prior to tonight.  In February met with the neighbors on Sunnyside Court to explain the proposed development.  As a result of the meeting the landscape buffer plan was refined.  Met with the Milford Chamber, and Economic Development Commission, and  on a number of occasions met with the zoning staff.
Harry Galafalo, owner of Shop-Rite and a lifelong resident of Milford.  President of a company called Milford Markets, Inc. known as Shop-Rite of Milford.  It is a family business which is part of the Wakefern Foods Cooperative. The Milford market is extremely competitive with approximately 16 competitors which are mostly national or regional chains, which, because of their size can offer more services than Shop-Rite can, such as pharmacies, banks and gas stations.  The current Milford Shop Rite was built 22 years ago and is limited in its ability to expand and has limited access in parking.  Today the present Shop Rite has doubled its employee full time and part time associates to 220.  The employees are union members and enjoy health benefits and eligibility for pensions.  The new store will add another 30-40 jobs.
Mr. Garafalo enumerated the extensive list of charitable and non-profit organizations Shop Rite supports and participates in.  Have put numerous programs they have put into place from an environmental standpoint.  Participate in many recycling programs.  
The new project will be a state-of-the-art building which will have a number of key elements which will allow Shop Rite to better compete against the larger competitors, along with building elements that will make it good neighbors to the businesses and residents around the store.  The new building will be 20% larger than the current facility.  There will be more parking and better in and out access.   The new location will ensure that Shop-Rite will continue to be part of the Milford community for the next 20 years. 
John Schmitz, PE,BL Companies.  Described the site plans from the engineering aspect of the project.  Showed a rendering of the existing site plan.  Access drive on Rte 1 and Cherry St, almost 90% impervious pavement today.  Showed the proposed site plan.  There will be an 86,000 SF Shop-Rite store; 26,000 SF, retail building along Cherry Street; 3,950 SF restaurant pad along Route 1, as well as a fueling facility (location indicatedon plan).    The main single lane access drive will be at Cherry St and another signalized driveway at Route 1.  There will be two other access driveways located at the southern end of Cherry Street as well as a right in and right out driveway at Route 1.  (Indicated on site plan display)  This is being done to separate the access from consumers and truckers.  Separation of operations.  Trucks will access from the rear and exit the same way.  There is a benefit to having two frontages. Two options for customers entering at each location.  Parking required for the square footage is 486 spaces.  513 parking spaces is proposed.  A significant amount of green space area is being provided.  There are existing sidewalks on Cherry Street and Route 1.  A sidewalk along the driveway to connect the existing sidewalks and sidewalks to all the other buildings.  Two raised cross-walks have been added which act as speed bumps.
Mr. Schmitz reviewed the grading and drainage plan.   Off-site roadway improvements with regard to traffic.  Frontages on Route 1 and Cherry Street.  Physical improvements will be made on Route 1.  Proposing a new traffic signal at the main access driveway.  Doing some minor road widening along the Shop-Rite side of the road.  The same type of scenario will be in effect at Cherry Street.  An overlay of new blacktop will be provided on Cherry Street where the existing roadway is confusing to the public, which is partial blacktop and concrete.
At the I-95 N traffic signal at Home Acres Road,  the lane will be widened slightly for a right turn.   The STC will be reviewing the Traffic Impact Study as well as the proposed improvements and he will respond to them with regard to making modifications as to traffic. 
Joe Kelleher, BL Companies.  Spoke with regard to the landscaping plan.  Provide a large increase in impervious landscaped areas with 200 trees in accordance with Tree Commission recommendations.  Maintaining and increasing the existing residential area.  Planting of shrubs and a fence.  Also providing extensive landscaping on Cherry St as a gateway to the Downtown in accordance with the POCD.  

Sam Berman, Architect, Lind Design International for the Shop Rite Building– He has reviewed the City’s architectural design criteria and has blended New England elements with contemporary architecture. Will keep the New England design, but have a pediment at the main entrance canopy, using contemporary glass and natural light into the store without overdoing it.  Also will add skylights.  The exterior will use traditional material, such as; brick, stackstone and clapboard.  The colors and materials that will be used were displayed on a board.  There will be a mezzanine in the store at the front, with windows, which will be used for community rooms and a café.  All of the elevations have been broken up into various textures so it is not too monolithic.
The design of the gas station and convenience store was described.  LED, low energy lighting will be used. 
Reprsentative from Allevato Architects located in Massachusetts spoke about the retail building at Cherry Street.  Allevato has been working  with Cerruzzi Holdings since 2004.  Have worked on Milford Crossing as well as the Milford Market Place, as well as other retail projects up the Coast in Connecticut .  They specialize in retail in the New England area.
Specifically looking at the retail building at Cherry Street.  Described all the exterior techniques; using interesting building materials; varying the parapet heights, steps in the building, and layering techniques, etc., to break the mass of the building.  Worked with Shop-Rite and their plans incorporating complimentary materials when applicable.  There will also be landscaping of the area.
Mr. Knuff pointed out two adjustments from the rendering shown that will be made for the better.  Three windows will be located near the front of the store at the Post Road façade.  The clapboard will not be vinyl as indicated, but will be a clapboard material that will be consistent with the regulations.
Staff:  Very good comprehensive application that meets the goals and objectives of the Board as set out for that area.  
Mr. Moore:  Will propane be sold at the gas station?
Mr. Knuff:  No.

Board members asked questions regarding fire department access and approval, as well as truck access to the store and signage.  Mr. Schmitz responded. 

Mr. Mead:  Pedestrian walkways at Cherry Street and Boston Post Road where there are pedestrian walkways.  Will there be pedestrian signals at those locations?  
Mr. Schmitz:  Yes.  Also, there will be a sidewalk to the existing bus stop and there will be a bus shelter.

Chairman Gettinger:  Opened the hearing to the public.  There was no one to speak for or against the public hearing.  The public hearing was closed.

Motion:  Mr. Nichol made a motion to approve the application.

Second:  Mr. Grant.

Discussion:  Ms. Cervin very much in favor of this project and to see it done in such a fine manner it is a very positive addition to Milford.

 Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.

Motion:  Passes.
A five minute break was taken from 9:33 to 9:38 pm.
Chairman Gettinger:  Stated that during the Chair’s report he will talk about a law that the legislature passed but has not yet been signed by the Governor, so the law is still pending.  Therefore, it cannot be discussed during any other potential applications that it may or may 

not affect.  He will elaborate further during the Chair’s report.
D.
PUBLIC HEARING LEFT OPEN – CLOSE BY 6/10/2014; EXPIRES ON 8/14/2014
7. 
1556 NEW HAVEN AVENUE (ZONE R-7.5) – Petition of Kevin J. Curseaden, Esq. for Special Permit, Coastal Area Management Site Plan Review and Site Plan Review approval for 8 residential units (2 existing), on Map 82, Block 787, Parcel 3, pursuant to Connecticut General Statutes Section 8-30g, of which Bella Properties Milford, LLC is the owner.
Attorney Curseaden:  Read from the Minutes the reasons the public hearing was left open.  He distributed clean copies of the Police Commissioners’ Meeting of March 10, 2014.  

No comments from the Board regarding the Police Commission Minutes of March 10, 2014.
Attorney Curseaden:  Addressed Mr. Ivers’ letter of May 20, 2014.  There appears to be a lot of the same comments from his first letter, so he does not know if that is any clarification for the Board.  He (Attorney Curseaden) sticks by his original position that the amenities that Mr. Ivers discusses, such as windows, etc., are not the amenities that are contemplated in the statute.  The amenities that are contemplated in the statute are things like everyone has equal access to a tennis court or a swimming pool or gymnasium, etc.  
In his letter dated May 20th on the second page, he refers to the Fair Housing Marketing Plan and Attorney Curseaden believes that the Applicant’s plan complies with the intent of the statute with respect to the Fair Housing Marketing Plan.

Jeffrey Gordon, Codespoti and Associates.  Submitted a modified site plan showing the modification showing the dumpster pad location with the green fence.  Also, in response to the Commission’s comments, on the north side of the existing house, a 3-foot wide concrete sidewalk from the back out to the street will be constructed in order to allow access through the property.    The dumpster enclosure was described.  A handout of this item was distributed.  Described how the dumpster will be operated.  The landscaping comes right up to the fence and makes the dumpster innocuous.
Ms. Cervin:  Concerned about Mr. Ivers’ comments that the Affordability Plan was insufficient due not fulfilling the requirements of the AA-5 form.  
Attorney Curseaden:  Legally the requirements of the AA-5 form do not have to be fulfilled.  That form is for an Affirmative Housing Plan, not the Fair Marketing Housing Plan, which is a different statute.   He explained how his Affordability Plan complies with all the concerns Mr. Ivers addresses.  He has provided a narrative which is more comprehensive than filling out the form which is not adequate for the information he supplied in the narrative.  Will comply with the intent of the statute once it is ever built or approved in the future.
Chairman Gettinger:  Opened the hearing to the public to address the three items for which the hearing has been left open.

Barry Held, 12 Anderson Avenue. Is there room for a recyclable dumpster in that area?
Mr. Gordon:  There will be room for the recycle bins.  Enclosure will be large enough to accommodate both.
Mr. Held:  Will the footprint in the new site plan show room enough to handle whatever recyclable container has to be put in there.
Mr. Sulkis:  City will not pick up the trash or recyclables due to the type of complex this will be.  Will require a private hauler who may have facilities for sorting.  Whatever is shown on the site plan should be able to accommodate whatever is required.  Under 8-30g, the dumpster area can be made larger or smaller.
Simon Edgett, 21 Anderson Ave  Sidewalk not on the frontage of NH Avenue.  There is no sidewalk along the frontage of New Haven Avenue.  
Mr. Gordon:  There is a new concrete sidewalk along the entire frontage.  It has been on the plan from the first day; it has never left the plan and is still on the plan.
Chairman Gettinger:  Closed the public hearing.  Will wait until the next meeting to make a decision on the application.

E.

LIAISON REPORTS 
Ms. Cervin:  Tomorrow is the vote on the budget.  Hopes the vote will retain the Assistant Planner.
F.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – (5/6/2014)

Motion:  To approve by Mr. Nichol.
Second:  Ms. Cervin.

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.

Motion:  Passes.
G.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Chairman Gettinger:  The Legislature passed a “Moratorium on 8-30g Applications”, which has yet to be signed by the Governor.  If it is signed by the Governor, his reading is that it will apply to pending 8-30g applications filed after January 1st and any applications that are on appeal that were filed after January 1st.  His further understanding is that it allows the Board to essentially bypass the 8-30g requirements and the Board can deny 8-30g applications that do not adhere to the local zoning regulations.  That is his preliminary understanding of the law, which may be subject to some interpretation.
H.
STAFF REPORT – None.

 Motion to Adjourn:  By Mr. Nichol.
Second:  Mr. Grant.

Vote:  All members voted in favor.

The meeting adjourned at 10:00 P.M.  The next meeting will be held on Tuesday, June 3, 2014.

Phyllis Leggett_______________________



Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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